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Committee Name:  STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (SAC)
 
Academic Year:  2006/2007
 
Committee Charge:   
Student Affairs Committee (SAC)   (University Senate Bylaws, Article V, Section 2.C.4)

V.Section2.C.4.a. This committee shall be composed of fourteen (14) members elected by the University Senate, and the Vice President for Student Affairs.

V.Section2.C.4.b. This committee shall have the responsibility of considering and making recommendations and policies concerning student housing, the quality of residence life, scholarships, orientation, first year academic experience activities, graduation and other student ceremonies (Honors Day, Convocation), athletics and NCAA practices, rules and regulations affecting student life and activities, non-academic student appeals process, and University Diversity Planning.

Committee Calendar:
We met in the Museum Education Room of the Library during the 12:30 – 1:45 common meeting time on the following days:
Monday, 5/1/2006 (elect committee chair)

Friday, 8/25/2006 (elect committee vice-chair and secretary) 
Friday, 9/1/2006
Friday, 10/6/2006
Friday, 11/3/2006
Friday, 1/12/2007
Friday, 2/2/2007
Friday, 2/23/2007
Friday, 3/23/2007 (cancelled due to no business), and 
Wednesday, 4/4/2007.
Executive Summary:

The Student Affairs Committee (SAC) addressed the following issues during the 2006/2007 Academic Year: 

· Event attendance and the question of whether it should be compulsory
· Commencement speaker research

· Priority registration

· Selling class seats

After an exploration of the question of event attendance the SAC decided that there are programs in place through the Living Learning communities and the residential life office that explore effectively the options of events on campus for our student body.  

The Student Affairs Committee of the 2006-2007 University Senate was charged by President Leland with the responsibility of collecting information on the approach different colleges and universities use to select their commencement speaker for the graduation ceremony as well as to assess the opinions of the campus community on the process and desires in the role of commencement speaker. The committee set out to understand the history of the current selection process as well as past selection processes to better understand the current climate.  Our processes included research, guest presenters and extensive dialogue.  The Council of Public Liberal Arts Colleges (COPLAC) and peer University System of Georgia (USG) schools were surveyed and it was found that the commencement speakers were selected by a range of varied methods.  The COPLAC and USG research can be found in the addendum section of the Informational Report on the Commencement Speaker Survey. The information gathering process led the committee to our next step which was to assess the GCSU community for their opinions regarding the speaker and their current satisfaction.  The process for assessing the community was decided to be an anonymous, online survey that took into account the demographics of students, staff, faculty and alumni. A total of 289 responses were made on the survey which was available online on the MyCats pages from mid-December 2006 until Jan 26, 2007.  The results of the survey and a copy of the survey can be found in the addendum section of the Informational Report on the Commencement Speaker Survey. The committee has reviewed the documents generated by the survey and we would like to share a few observations on the process.  Barbara Monnett aided our Information Gathering Group (IGG) in getting the document on line and in retrieving the information.  Barbara has said that the numbers that we generated are better than she has seen before for an on line MyCats instrument.  However, 289 responses are not good numbers for statistically sound information.  The committee could resubmit the survey perhaps in other forums if Dr. Leland or the University Senate felt that was a proper course.  Some ideas that we have generated are perhaps to bring it up on line again, attach the written survey to pay stubs for all employees, attach to class surveys for instructors, or have seniors complete it during their Senior Exit Exams.  The SAC will welcome input from Dr. Leland or the Senate.  There was also some question on the preference numbering system.  Some of the committee has received feedback concerning the 1-5 preference system with 1 being the top and 5 being the lowest.  Apparently this caused confusion.  In reviewing the document responses versus the numbers perhaps it did or perhaps only the more “vocal” respondents made comments.  The committee feels that the numbering system was clearly stated in the survey. Finally, the committee has noted that the result of the survey appears to reflect a campus climate that has opposing viewpoints.  While not surprising for some committee members others were surprised.   We submit the attached final report to Dr. Leland and the University Senate as an information item. The SAC hopes that the information gathered will be useful to Dr. Leland and the Commencement Committee as they plan future Commencement Ceremonies.

The question of Priority registration was brought to the SAC by a student and a faculty member who did not see a transparent policy and process for the granting of Priority Registration.  SAC then explored the issue with Dr. Paul Jones and the Registration Task force.  After research revealed that a policy did not exist and procedure was not clearly followed or in place the SAC set out to write a policy that was then put forth to the full senate for a vote.  On February 25, 2007 the policy passed the full senate.  The Registration Task Force will be implementing a procedure in the fall of 2007.

The selling of class seats was also brought to the SAC.  The committee debated the issue and realized that there is a policy in place with the Student Affairs office and Academic Dishonesty.  The SAC decided that the issue did not warrant our continued discussion as the policy already existed and we were a policy based body.  However, the issue continued to come to our attention.  After consulting ECUS, SAC decided to pass it on the Dr. Roy Moore who would be addressing Academic Dishonesty and communication of the policies that are contained within Student Affairs.  The issue was passed on to Dr. Moore in early March, 2007. 

Committee Membership and Record of Attendance:
	Last
	First
	Officer
	Sen/Non-Sen
	Constit.
	1-May-06
	25-Aug-06
	1-Sep-06
	6-Oct-06
	3-Nov-06
	12-Jan-07
	2-Feb-07
	23-Feb-07
	23-Mar-07
	4-Apr-07

	Alhanti
	Matt
	 
	Non-Senator
	SGA Nominee
	 
	not yet named
	not yet named
	X
	X
	X
	Regrets
	X
	 cancelled
	 Regrets

	Aranda
	Valerie
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Campbell
	Paige
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	Absent
	X
	X
	Regrets
	Absent
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Clark (Hoffman)
	Jan
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	X
	Absent
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Fair
	John
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	X
	Absent
	X
	X
	Absent
	X
	Regrets
	  Cancelled
	X

	Flynn
	Jan 
	Vice-Chair
	Senator
	SoB
	 
	X
	Regrets
	X
	Regrets
	X
	Regrets
	Regrets
	  Cancelled
	 Regrets

	Godwin
	Sandra
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	X
	X
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Harshbarger
	Bruce
	 
	Senator
	VP/Dstudents
	 
	X
	Absent
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	 Regrets

	Hartmann
	Janessa
	 
	Senator
	SGA Pres
	 
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	  cancelled
	 Regrets

	Higgs
	Karen
	 
	Non-Senator
	Staff
	 
	X
	Regrets
	X
	Regrets
	Regrets
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Huprich
	Julia 
	Secretary
	Senator
	Library
	 
	X
	X
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Longmire
	Bianca
	 
	Senator
	SGA Sec
	 
	X
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	Regrets
	Absent
	  Cancelled
	  Regrets

	Loper
	Alice
	 
	Non-Senator
	SoHS
	 
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	X
	Regrets
	  Cancelled
	X

	McGeever
	Kathleen
	Chair
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Shiver
	Janet
	 
	Senator
	SoLAS
	 
	X
	X
	Regrets
	X
	X
	X
	X
	  Cancelled
	X

	Rowe
	Bill
	 
	Senator
	SoE
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	  Cancelled
	N/A

	 
	 
	 
	 
	Guests
	 
	Gary Austin
	 
	Joffery Blair
	Rebecca Miles
	Rebecca Miles
	Suzanne Pittman
	Mike Augustine
	  
	 Gina Peavy

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Craig Turner
	 
	Sonny McKenzie
	Eve Puckett
	Paul Jones
	Craig Turner
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	Suzanne Pittman
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


 
Committee Operating Procedures:
 The committee agreed that their operating procedure should be as follows:

· Informal discussions are preferred

· When voting, Robert’s Rules of Order will be followed

· When time is not restrictive, motions and resolutions can be tabled until the next meeting (caveat: can vote without delay if time is an issue)

· Agenda will be sent out two weeks in advance (when possible)

Motions brought to the Senate floor:
The SAC had one motion that was brought to the Senate floor: Motion number 0607.SA.001.P which was originated on 02/09/2007. The motioned was approved for implementation on 02/26/2007.  It was submitted by Valerie Aranda and presented to the full Senate by Julia Huprich.  The original Motion read as follows:


To adopt the following language as the University Policy on Priority Registration: Priority registration allows student groups to be granted permission to register at the beginning of the registration queue. In order to be considered, student groups must participate in a university sanctioned activity that significantly benefits the university and must demonstrate that priority registration is necessary for the students to successfully participate in the activity and achieve their academic goals. In addition, individual students with special needs will receive priority registration providing that it is specified in their recommendation for accommodations.

The motion’s language was revised and submitted as a friendly amendment.  The language read as follows:

Priority registration allows student groups to be granted permission to register at the beginning of the registration queue. In order to be considered, student groups must participate in a university sanctioned activity that significantly benefits the university and must demonstrate that priority registration is necessary for the student to successfully participate in the activity and achieve their academic goals. In addition, individual students with special needs will receive priority registration providing that it is specified in their recommendation for accommodations.  

The rationale and history supporting the motion read as follows:

The question of how groups are approved of for priority registration was brought to the SAC for review because a number of comments from students across campus questioned the openness and fairness in the process that allows some students to “register early”, assuring certain students priority access to classes. SAC researched the topic and found that there was a practice and procedure but that a clear policy did not exist. The committee pursued the question in an interest to be transparent for the university community.  SAC invited Dr. Paul Jones and Suzanne Pittman to SAC meetings to discuss the issue.  Currently, there is no written policy regarding early priority registration. There has been a long practice of providing early priority registration for special groups during the first day of registration. Early Priority registration requests are approved by the Registration Task Force. Prior to the new governance structure, requests were made to Academic Council. Currently the following groups have received early registration priority (427 students): Honor students, Students with disabilities, Athletes (including cheerleaders and dance team), Ambassadors, SGA Officers, Coverdell students, and student workers in Admissions and the Registrar’s Office. Unfortunately, two groups were approved by the former Registrar who did not realize that these requests needed to be forwarded to the Registration Task Force. Dr. Jones also brought information to the committee regarding other UGS campuses. Priority or Early registration is a very common practice in Georgia as well as across the country. For example, the following USG schools provide early registration to special groups:
Augusta State - Honors, Disabilities, and Athletes

Southern Poly - Athletes, Ambassadors, Honors, Special Needs

West GA -         Athletes, Disabilities, Honors, Tour Guides, Debate Team, SGA

Gainesville -       Disabilities, Honors

The Committee discussed the desire to see a policy that was based on NEED rather than merit or honor. It was decided that Ms. Pittman would call a meeting of the REGISTRATION TASK FORCE and that they would submit a Policy Draft to our committee. The REGISTRATION TASK FORCE met last week and the issue was discussed. They agree with the SAC on a NEED based policy and will be working to write a policy to submit to the SAC before our meeting on Friday. In the meantime, groups that did not go through the current accepted process will not be allowed to register early during the coming go around. Every group wishing priority registration will have to apply or re-apply in the fall. The REGISTRATION TASK FORCE will be making some structural changes in the approval process to help their work load but everyone will be made aware of the changes. Ms. Pittman returned to the SAC on our February 2, 2007 meeting and presented the draft policy. The committee made minor changes and the policy is presented to the full University Senate for the vote. Our reasons for the creation of the Priority Registration policy is to establish a clear rationale for the practice of Priority Registration, to clarify group eligibility requirements for Priority Registration, and to ensure transparency in the process so that all students, faculty, and staff perceive the process as open and fair.

Other Significant Deliberation (Non-Motions):.
The Commencement Survey as presented earlier in the Executive Summary section of this document took a significant amount of our committee deliberation and research time.   

Ad hoc committees and other groups:
We formed two Information Gathering Group (IGG’s), one to research the Commencement speaker practices of  COPLAC and USG campuses and one to analyze our on-line survey results.

Committee Reflections:
The SAC worked efficiently throughout the year tackling a few important issues.  The fact that we were not overloaded with tasks allowed for the committee to work effectively on the four key issues brought to our governing body.  Being charged with a task from the president helped to get the committee started. 

Committee Recommendations:
Explore ways to let the constituency know what the committee covers and that they can bring issues to the committee.
The SAC discussed new business at our last meeting of the 2006-07 academic year on April 4, 2007.  Some of the items do not seem to fit the charge of the incoming Student Affairs Policy Committee so we make suggestions on the committees that we thought the issues belonged in.  

· In particular, we discussed Van issue: Of the 32 USG institutions polled by Richard Lou, 30 of them offered college/university vans for mission-centered field trips. Georgia College & State University and Southern Polytechnic State University do not offer vans. The SAC has suggested that the Resources, Planning, and Institutional Policy Committee (RPIPC) investigate why GCSU does not offer vans to the campus and whether or not the vans, which used to be available, could be offered again. Some departments currently rent vehicles from Enterprise when going on field trips; others, like Athletics and Kinesiology, have purchased vehicles for departmental use in the past.  ( For more information, see the Van Data Document.)
· Our committee spoke with Bryan Jackson about the universal cultural events calendar; he will investigate the campus’s options with Barbara Monnett. We emailed Mark Pelton to see if he might be able to attend a SAPC meeting next year and recommend that the Student Affairs Policy Committee (SAPC) investigate again whether R25 can be adapted to be more user-friendly. 

· The issue of student excuses from the health center was brought up.  The issue that students are visiting Student Health Services to obtain a “sick note” to give to their professor; 75% of these students, she said, have no illness but are using the note to excuse the fact that they didn’t want to go to class. We suggested that the unethical abuse of the “sick note” may be an issue that can be addressed by the Academic Policy Committee (APC). 

· And finally, the issue of alcohol and student consumption was brought up. The current alcohol and wellness programs are not adequate for student needs and are not addressing alcohol and wellness issues on campus. This can be another issue for the SAPC in the coming year. 

Recommend items for consideration at the governance retreat:
How to implement the new committee structure and the tasks that need to be covered by the committee.
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